Minutes
13 MARCH 2017

  PEMBURY PARISH COUNCIL
Report of the meeting held on Monday 13 March 2017 at the Parish Council Office, Lower Green Recreation Ground, Lower Green Road, Pembury, Kent.

Present:
Cllrs Mrs J Crowhurst (C), D Coleman (VC), Mrs S Harris (VC), Mrs K Brooks, S Cawley, P Gillan, M Hocking, P Kirby, Mrs L Mills, Mrs A Partridge, Mrs S Sharp.

County Cllr C Hoare 

Borough Cllr Mrs S Nuttall, D Reilly

Clerk: Mrs B Russell

161.
CHAIR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

Parish Lighting – Members are requested to present written details on the attached pro-forma of the lights that are not working in their nominated roads immediately prior to commencement of business on Monday.

Highways Minor Defects – Members are requested to present written details on the circulated green ‘County Lengthsmen’ forms for roads under their nominated lighting area and pass to the office for collation.

162.
TO ACCEPT APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received and accepted from Cllrs A Gaukroger and Mrs C Snow.

163.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were requested to ensure declarations of interest were made orally and completed on the circulated pro-forma issued with the agenda and returned to the Clerk before leaving the hall. A nil return was also needed. Members were reminded that if an interest came to light during the meeting it must be declared at that time and if the member considered it to be prejudicial then he or she MUST leave the room. Any member who was unsure if he or she had an interest in an item should seek the Clerk’s advice immediately.

Cllr Mrs J Crowhurst

NIL

Cllr Mrs K Brooks

NIL

Cllr S Cawley


NIL

Cllr D Coleman


NIL

Cllr A Gaukroger

NIL
Cllr P Gillan


NIL

Cllr Mrs S Harris

NIL

Cllr Hocking


NIL
Cllr P Kirby


NIL

Cllr Mrs L Mills


NIL

Cllr Mrs A Partridge

NIL

Cllr Mrs S Sharp

NIL

164.
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL

It was proposed, seconded and AGREED that the minutes of the meeting held on 13 February 2017 were a correct record.
165.
LATE BUSINESS

In accordance with current Standing Orders it was moved, seconded and AGREED that items of late business set out in the circulated supplementary agenda be discussed the special circumstances being that it would be unreasonable to delay any decision by the Parish Council until its next ordinary meeting on Monday 10 April 2017. 
1666.
LIST OF OUTSTANDING RESOLUTIONS

Councillors NOTED the following outstanding resolutions:

Picnic on the Green – The Camden had agreed to sponsor the event.
Loop system at Village Hall – Cllrs Cawley and Mrs Harris to ensure they have knowledge of the system before the AGM on 23 March 2017.
Rubbish in Bulls Place – Cllr Gillan reported that a large amount of rubbish had been dumped in Bulls Place but was rapidly removed by TWBC.
167.
CLERK’S REPORT

The Clerk had nothing to report.
168.
OPEN SESSION

Council adjourned and members of the public would be invited to address the Parish Council on any issue of concern. Constitutionally and in accordance with certain implications of the Local Government Code of Conduct, there could be no discussion of these items at this stage. Any issue would either be addressed elsewhere in the agenda or if not already so listed, be referred to a future meeting of the Parish Council.

There were no members of the public present and the meeting was reconvened.

169.
TO RECEIVE COUNTY AND BOROUGH COUNCILLORS’ QUESTIONS AND REPORTS

Mr Hoare reported that road works on the A264, Pembury Road  would take place for 5 nights from Monday 20 March from 7.00pm to 6am.

There was no money at present to construct a roundabout at the Pembury Road/Halls Hole Road junction.

Borough Cllr D Reilly reported that at a meeting with the Leader of TWBC, Cllr Jukes had said a survey would be commissioned to ascertain as to what is contributing to the congestion in Pembury Road. It was hoped that KCC would sponsor the survey.

Borough Cllr Mrs S Nuttall told Council how shocked she was at the state of the roads in the area. There had been no clearance of weeds at Sherwood.

A sink hole was appearing again outside Happy Days caused by delivery vehicles parking on the pavement. However, It was acknowledged that vehicles needed somewhere to unload and Mr Hoare agreed to report back to the next meeting with possible solutions.
170.
CURRENT PLANNING

(a)
Planning and Highways WG – The Vice Chair of the Working Group presented current planning applications for RATIFICATION, CONSIDERATION and GRANTS and REFUSALS for information.
Council RATIFIED the following two planning applications:

Application Number:
17/00223/FULL – 3 March

Proposal:


Single-storey rear extension

Location:


1 Church Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge





Wells

NEUTRAL

Application Number:
17/00402/FULL – 10 March

Proposal:


Single storey side extension. Single storey 





rear extension to replace existing conservatory,





on same footprint

Location:


16 Heskett Park, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

NEUTRAL

…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………..

Council CONSIDERED the following application:

Application Number:
17/00489/FULL – 24 March

Proposal:


Erection of a two storey rear extension

Location:


40 Elmhurst Avenue, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge





Wells

NEUTRAL

Application Number:
16/07866/FULL

Proposal:
`

Two storey side extension with juliet balconies on north and 





south elevations

Location:


Pembury House, Lower Green Road, Pembury

NEUTRAL

………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………..

GRANTS

Application Number:
17/00363/NMAMD

Proposal:


Non Material Amendment to 12/01788/HOUSE





Repositioning of door and window and additional





side light to the door. Retention of French doors





that were to be changed to window on rear





elevation

Location:


57 Ridgeway, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

Application Number:
16/07799/FULL

Proposal:


Erection of a new dwelling to the side of 





number 9 Stanam Road

Location:


9 Stanam Road, Pembury, Royal Tunbridge Wells

REFUSALS


Application No:
16/07866/FULL


Proposal:

Construction of a self contained granny annex linked to 





the main house


Address:

21 Sandhurst Avenue, Pembury


Application No:
14/500601/FULL


Proposal:

Demolition of existing buildings. Erection of new 




residential

development incorporating 14 no. flats, hard and soft

landscaping to provide parking and turning areas. Use of 

access onto Camden Avenue

Address:

3 High Street Pembury

This application was taken to appeal and dismissed.

…………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………..
171.
REPORTS OF URGENT ACTIONS

There were no urgent actions.
172.
WORKING GROUP MATTERS

AMENITIES, CHRISTMAS LIGHTS, PRIDE IN PEMBURY AND PUBLIC RELATIONS

(a)
PAYFC – an email had been received from Colin Forward requesting permission to erect security fencing between the goal store and the Bowls Club fencing in order to have an area to store goals. 

Council AGREED that a meeting of the Pavilion Management Committee was held before permission was given.
AUDIT, FINANCE AND PERSONNEL

(b)
Accounts due for payment – the Chair of the WG presented a list of cheques for payment, with supporting documents FOR APPROVAL; also a list of cheques, salaries and Direct Debits paid since the last meeting for RATIFICATION. 
Council RATIFIED salaries paid previously of £8,866.57
Council AGREED payments of £8,571.90
Council RATIFIED direct debits paid previously of £3,94.06
Council AGREED payments of £6,062.58 on the supplementary agenda 
ENVIRONMENT, ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES (INCORPORATING ALLOTMENTS AND BURIALS)
(c)
Working Group meeting – The chair of the Working Group presented a report of the meeting held on Monday 20 February 2017.  Report of the Environment, Environmental Issues (incorporating Allotments and Burials) WG meeting held on Monday 20th February at the Parish Council Office
Present: Cllrs S Cawley (C), Mrs J Crowhurst, A Gaukroger, P Gillan, M Hocking, P Kirby, Mrs S Sharp, Mrs C Snow

Deputy Clerk
1. Box Hedging at Cemetery – Discussions were held as to whether to look into fake hedging but members were told that this could potentially fade after a while. Members liked pictures of post and chains which would neatly separate the areas and the Deputy Clerk was asked to look into costings although this would have to be part of next year’s budget i.e. 18/19. 
Council AGREED this proposal.
2. Memorial Wall – Cllr Cawley was to investigate security screws to affix the plaques and would also look into sizing and costing. He felt that one plaque per brick would be appropriate. The WG would like to recommend that plaques be allowed even if ashes weren’t placed/scattered in the Burial Ground. One of the reasons for the memorial wall was to give people a less expensive option than perhaps buying a memorial. There was a short debate as to whether a renewal charge would be levied, say after 10 years but the WG recommends that this doesn’t go ahead. Spaces cannot be reserved and people would be allocated the next in line. 

Council AGREED the proposition with the exception that the lease on the plaque should be for 10 years only.

Cllr Cawley was to make further investigations into the scheme.
3.      Pathway to Memorial Wall – Quotes were being sought for a pathway down the middle of the new Cremation Section and also a T section of paving on the roundel to the memorial wall. A width of 900mm was suggested and although the Deputy Clerk had met with builders to discuss this, some detail was missing. i.e. exact paving/slabs/stone. It was felt that this should match either the lighter or darker bricks on the memorial wall. A decision on where the bench, which was being provided by the Pembury Society, was to be sited, was required.  

Council AGREED that quotes should be sought.
4. Area to scatter ashes – An area set aside for the strewing of ashes was recommended. An area where the grass was allowed to grow with wild flowers was envisaged but some kind of edging would be needed. It was suggested that Hadlow College be approached as they had a beautiful wild garden and may be able to offer some advice. Cllr Mrs Snow offered to approach the College. 

Council AGREED that this matter should be further investigated
5.      Allotments - Henwood Green Road driveway changes – The Deputy Clerk was to write to those tenants alongside the driveway leading to the small holding owned by Mrs Hodgson, to make them aware that posts would be put at 12ft from Sturgeon’s wall. Mrs Hodgson had a right of way of 12ft for the length of the pathway and some of the plots had actually encroached over the path.  This letter was to be sent out at the same time as the rent demands in March.

Council NOTED that the letter had been sent.
6.      Allotment Letter – Invitation to meeting – A meeting/informal chat for all allotment tenants was suggested for early April and an invitation would be included with the rent demand letter. 

It was suggested that an approach be made to Hadlow College to ask if they would be interested in a ‘project’ for their students – to tidy up the site.

Council NOTED that the invitation had been sent.
7.
Chainsaw Repair – A chainsaw which was being used by the Environmental Volunteer Group caught fire. It could be repaired at a cost of £332 + VAT but with an excess of £250 with our insurance company, it was thought to be better to buy a replacement at a cost of £495 + VAT.

Council AGREED that a replacement be purchased.
8.
Trees at Vicarage – Cllr Mrs Snow again expressed her concerns about the size/height of the conifers. Whilst it was believed that these belong to the Parish Council, Cllr Mrs Crowhurst was to confirm this with the CEO of Town and Country who own the neighbouring site. 

Council AGREED that advice should be sought from Tree Ability.

(d)
St. Peter’s Old Church Quinquennial report – A copy of this report has been received indicating several issues within the grounds of the Old Church.
Council AGREED that this be passed to the Environmental Working Group.
(e)
Visual Tree Inspection 

 Council AGREED that an estimate for a VTI be sought.
PLANNING AND HIGHWAYS

(e)
Report of presentation by Stephen Baughen and Nancy Redgrave on planning issues – The Vice Chair of the WG will give an oral report of this meeting at the next council meeting on 10 April 2017.
13.
REPORTS FROM OTHER MEETINGS

KALC Area Meeting – Cllrs Mrs Crowhurst and Coleman had attended the meeting.
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